
Dear Colleagues and  
Clinic Owners: 
 

As we begin a new year, I would like 
to welcome two new members to our 
Board.   They  are Dr. Kimberly  
Ogletree, African-American member 
and  Dr.  Brad Russell, District 6 
member.  I believe both will prove to 
be assets to the Board as they begin 
their work with state regulation.   
As I  write  my  final  presidential 
message, I  am  reminded of a very 
fitting quote that applies to the overall 
theme of my message. Spoken by 
Martin Luther King Jr so precisely, it 
states, “Cowardice asks the question, 
‘Is it safe?’  Expediency asks the 
question ‘Is it politic?’  Vanity asks 
the question,  ‘Is  it  popular?’ But 
conscience asks the question, ‘Is it 
right?’  And there comes a time when 
one must take a position that is neither 

safe, nor politic, nor popular, but one 
must take it because one’s conscience 
tells one that it is right”.  Today, I take 
my position because it is “the right 
thing to do”.  If  you  ever  read a 
president’s message, this is the one.   
As I am approaching the end of my 
term as president of the ASBCE, I 
want to reflect upon this past year and 
give a very unadulterated analysis of 
the year. I wish that I could say all 
was perfect from beginning to end of 
my term, but truth does not exist in 
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2018-19 NON RENEW LIST 
 

Please see the website for a list of licensees who did not 
complete the renewal process. 

If your name is on the list please contact the Board or see 
page 6 immediately regarding Reinstatement. 

 

If you are on the list and continue to practice after 
January 1st you are practicing with a suspended 

license and are in violation of the Alabama  
Chiropractic Practice Act and the Chiropractic  

Rules and Regulations. 



 

that statement.  I write this letter to state fact in the name of transparency, something that doesn’t seem to exist 
very often in the world.  At the end of the day, I believe it is past time that each of you are able to look though a 
clear window into the Board and its operation so that you may see “The Good, The Bad, and The Ugly”.  Only 
when the truth is brought to light can we move this great profession forward. 
THE GOOD 

Your Board  is  in  good  hands  with  Mrs. Sheila Bolton  as its’ Executive Director.  She has served with 
exemplary diligence and integrity for over 23 years.  Sheila is the Board’s “hands and feet” in carrying 
out its mission and vision.  She has the reputation in Montgomery as one of the best in her position in Al-
abama. 

Support staff Amy Deavers and Ashley Stewart help Sheila in making sure you, the licensee, have all your 
necessary items in place in order to practice without interruptions in your practice operation.  This year 
was seamlessly smooth  and  much of  this is  their dedication to helping each and every licensee with 
renewals, continuing education questions, applications and reinstatements. 

Jim Ward, Esq., our legal counsel, was awarded another contract to continue serving our legal needs.  All 
major cases this year were  brought to resolution.  Mr. Ward has served our Board professionally and 
honorably since 1995. 

Dr. Garver continues to guide our wellness program, which has become a model wellness program for many 
states throughout our country and for many other agencies in Alabama.  The success rate of this program 
is amazing! 

Under my  leadership, a  chiropractic  legislative roundtable  was  convened.   This is  the first roundtable 
convened in over 25 years.  Members of the Board, ASCA, CSA, and interested chiropractors met on two 
occasions to examine possible changes needed to our code and / or rules to lead us forward in a proactive 
manner.  Two meetings have convened thus far with more planned to occur in 2019. 

Implementation of records conversion at the Board office to the cloud as a result of analysis performed by me 
and  approved  by the Board is starting to see major cost savings.  As  a  result  of  implementing  this 
conversion, the Board was able to attrition the position left vacant by the retirement of Deborah Darnell.  
But the bigger news is that, as a result of implementing this process, it appears that no increase in 
license renewal fees will be necessary for at least 4-5 more years. 

The “Dry Needling” rule was passed and published in November 2018.  As president, I made sure this rule 
was guided through the process in a timely and efficient manner.  Although MASA (Medical Association 
the State of Alabama)  opposed  this  rule  in  the  beginning,  they  dropped their opposition, after we 
presented  evidence  that  this  was  within  our  scope  of  practice.   This entire  process  was  a  great 
collaborative effort by the Board and the ASCA leadership.   

The Preceptor/Extern Rule was changed to streamline the process and encourage greater participation.  The 
Board listened  to  concerns of those who utilized this program and acted to make necessary changes in 
the rule guiding this process 

Under my leadership, the Board ended the year $166,000.00 under budget.  Cash flow for 2018 was 
$91,000.00 greater than actual expenses!   

Board finances are better today than they were when I was elected president.  The financial position of 
the Board is very strong once again.  There has not been an increase in annual license renewal fees 
since 2009! 

THE BAD 
“A half-truth is even more dangerous than a lie. A lie, you can detect at some stage, but a half truth is sure 
to mislead you for long.” Anurag Shourie, Half a Shadow.  Our Board has been attacked over the past year, 
primarily by a disgruntled outgoing Board member who has been disruptive to the Board’s function for some 
time.  By promulgating half-truths during this year through electronic and written communication, this member 
has struck fear in many, particularly those who are early in their practice careers. Below is a list of the bad that 
the Board had to contend with, some of which we are still contending with.      

In January I was elected by my peers to serve as president.  I was welcomed by a disgruntled Board member 
and his adversarial attorney, claiming to represent the member and 12 other chiropractors who they would 
not name.   

This attorney presented the Board with a list of open meetings requests.  I directed to release all but the last item 
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of the request, which was a request to allow the disgruntled Board member to view all the ballots cast in the 
2017 District 3 election.  A vote is private and each licensee  has  a sacred right for their vote to remain 
private.  As licensees, we are required to sign our ballots and confirm our residency.  We should be able to 
cast our votes with full assurance of total confidentiality.  
Yes, the request was denied, and although the Board was subject to open ridicule by this particular Board 
member, I stood firm as your Board president to protect your right to privacy in voting.  All other Board 
members gave me their full support in my stance. 
As a result of the above request, and my resulting denial, a request was placed for the Chief Examiner of 
Public  Accounts,  Rachel  Riddle, to  attend  the  next  Board  meeting.  After  the  meeting, Ms. Riddle 
explained that she, as chief examiner, had the authority to audit the election results.  After assuring me 
and Mrs. Bolton that she would be the only one to see the ballots and that she had the authority to audit, 
an audit was performed the next week.  The audited results were exactly the same results that the inde-
pendent agency obtained. 
Not relenting, the disgruntled Board member submitted a motion that would allow him to see all ballots 
cast. The motion failed, but the fact that this Board member thought he had a right to see private ballots 
should alarm every licensee! 
The same Board member made another motion in the summer to “lower license renewal fees to $150.00 
from $300.00”.  This would be great if 1) it was legal, and 2) if Board operations weren’t running at near 
the current $300.00 license fee.  It was explained to the licensee how this was not legal or prudent and he 
even told the Board he understood.  Yet,  the  motion  was  still  made.   The motion died for a lack of a 
second.  Even the members who usually vote in concert with this member, wouldn’t second his motion.  
Why? Because the Board couldn’t operate and the State would have to take over our operations. 
THE UGLY 
This same disgruntled Board member led an effort based on false information to hold up an attorney’s 
contract at the State House and in the Governor’s office.  This, all because he didn’t want to abide by the 
wishes of the majority of the Board in re-hiring Jim Ward Esq., as legal counsel.  As a result, I and other 
members of the Board had to spend time in Montgomery cleaning up the mess that a disgruntled Board 
member made. 
But, even with the bad and the ugly, overall it was a great year for the Board which translates to a great 
year for licensees.  You now have more opportunity to practice to the fullest extent of your education, Pre-
ceptor/Extern opportunities are greater and friendlier than ever before, and license renewal fees have held 
steady now since 2009.  Looking  forward  license  renewal fees should continue steady with no increase 
anticipated as necessary for at least 3-5 years.   
As we enter the new year, let’s all remember that our calling is great, and we are fortunate to practice the 
greatest profession in the world.  So, go out and heal the suffering and help those with good health keep 
the same.  And, may God bless you with good health and prosperity in 2019.   
In chiropractic, 
Allan Lowman DC   
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Board quarterly Performance Report 

Applications Sent  20 

Transcripts Processed 65 

New License Issued 3 

License Verifications 320 

Complaints Received 4 

Disciplinary Hearings 2 

Outgoing Correspondence 4780 

Continuing Education Reviewed 105 
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Chiro Credit offers  the following ONLINE courses. For 
information contact Paul Powers at 1-860-463-9003.  
 

1. “ACCREDITED TRAINING FOR THE NATIONAL REGISTRY OF 
CERTIFIED MEDICAL EXAMINERS 301” 

2. “ACUPUNCTURE 400-461” 
3. “ALABAMA CHIROPRACTIC LAW 201” 
4. “ALABAMA CHIROPRACTIC LAW 201-202” 
5. “ATHLETIC TIPS CERTIFICATION SEMINAR” 
6. “BIOMECHANICS 222-225” 
7. “BREATHING ESSENTIALS 201-204” 
8. “CONCUSSION 201-202” 
9. “DOCUMENTATION 173-174” 
10. “FAAA BASIC MED PHYSICIAN TRAINING” 
11. “NEUROLOGY 128-129” 
12. “NUTRITION 148-154” 
13. “PHYSICAL THERAPY 101” 
14. “X-RAY 154-158” 

 

Cleveland University-Kansas City offers the following 

ONLINE  courses.   For  information  contact  Christina 

Brillante at 1-631-241-6717. 
 

1. “ACCIDENT RECONSTRUCTION—CAUSALITY, BODILY INJURY, 
FORCE COEFFICIENTS…” 

2. “IMPAIRMENT RATING—SPINE & NERVOUS SYSTEM” 
3. “INTERPROFESSIONAL HOSPITAL BASED SPINE CARE” 
4. “MANAGING & TRIAGING CASES, EARLY STROKE DIAGNOSIS, 

DC VS PT & ENSURING CHIRO” 
5. “MEDICAL LEGAL INSURANCE DOCUMENTATION: COLOSSUS 

TO THE COURTROOM” 
6. “MILD  TRAUMATIC  BRAIN  INJURY—TRAUMATIC BRAIN 

INJURY—CONCUSSION” 
7. “MRI SPINE CREDENTIALING” 
8. “MRI SPINE INTERPRETATION BASICS” 
9. “NEUROLOGY   OF   CHIROPRACTIC  CARE  &  LIGAMENT 

PATHOLOGY FROM TRAUMA” 
10. “PATIENT INTAKE, HISTORY & EXAMINATION” 
11. “PERSONAL INJURY BOOT CAMP” 
12. “PRIMARY SPINE CARE” 
13. “SPINAL BIOMECHANICAL ENGINEERING” 
14. “SPINAL DISC & LIGAMENTS NEUROLOGY & PATHOLOGY” 
15. “SPINAL TRUAMA PATHOLOGY” 
16. “TRIAGING THE TRAUMA & NON TRAUMA PATIENT” 
17. “UTILIZING RESEARCH IN CLINICAL PRACTICE” 

 

Data Trace Publishing offers the following ONLINE 

courses.  For  information contact Rachel Miller at 1-410-
494-4994. 
 

1. “DC TRACTS  VOLUME 29 ISSUE 3: METABOLIC SYNDROME” 
2. “DC TRACTS VOLUME  29 ISSUE 4:  CHRONIC PAIN MANAGE-

MENT” 
 

DCHours.com offers the following ONLINE courses.  For 
information contact Debbie Brendler at 1-800-811-0269 or 

click  DChours.com 
 

1. “ALABAMA BOARD RULES AND REGULATIONS 2 HOURS” 
2. “BASIC CASE MANAGEMENT” 
3. “BASIC MRI PART 1” 
4. “BASIC MRI PART 2” 
5. “BASIC MRI PART 3” 
6. “CERVICOGENIC HEADACHES” 
7. “CHIROPRACTIC ETHICS” 
8. “COMMUNICABLE DISEASES/OSHA STANDARDS” 
9. “CONDITIONS OF THE DISC PART 1” 

10. “CONDITIONS OF THE DISC PART 2” 
11. “CONDITIONS OF THE DISC PART 3” 
12. “DOCUMENTATION” 
13. “FUNCTION BASED CARE PART 1” 
14. “FUNCTION BASED CARE PART 2” 
15. “HEALTHCARE COMPLIANCE” 
16. “INSURANCE CODING” 
17. “INTRODUCTION TO COMMUNICABLE DISEASES” 
18. “MIGRAINE HEADACHES” 
19. “PASSIVE CARE MODALITIES PART 1” 
20. “PASSIVE CARE MODALITIES PART 2” 
21. “POST TRAUMA HEADACHES” 
22. “PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES” 
23. “RADICULOPATHY: PATIENT ASSESSMENT” 
24. “SEXUAL BOUNDARIES” 
25. “SPINAL DECOMPRESSION” 
26. “SPINAL PAIN SYNDROMES” 
27. “TENSION TYPE HEADACHES” 
28. “THE NEUROLOGY OF PAIN” 
29. “TRIGGER POINT THERAPY” 
30. “UNDERSTANDING WHIPLASH PART 1” 
31. “UNDERSTANDING WHIPLASH PART 2” 
 

DC Online offers the following  ONLINE  courses. For  

information  contact  Karen Moreau at 1-712-260-2507 or 

click DC Online 
   

1. “ACTIVE CARE FOR THE LUMBAR SPINE FOR THE 
HEALTHCARE PROVIDER” 

2. “ALABAMA BOARD RULES AND REGULATIONS 2 HOURS” 
3. “ALABAMA BOARD RULES AND REGULATIONS 4 HOURS” 
4. “ANKLE, LEG & FOOT” 
5. “ASSESSMENT & MANAGEMENT OF THE HIP FOR THE 

HEALTHCARE PROVIDER” 
6. “BLOODBORNE PATHOGENS AND COMMUNICABLE DISEASE” 
7. “IMMUNIZATION: MAKING INFORMED CHOICES” 
8. “PHYSICAL ASSESSMENT AND MANAGEMENT OF THE KNEE” 
9. “PROFESSIONAL BOUNDARIES” 
10. “RISK MANAGEMENT IN CHIROPRACTIC” 
11. “SOFT TISSUE CARE IN CHIROPRACTIC” 
12. “SPECIAL POPULATIONS: THE OSTEOPOROTIC PATIENT” 

 

Life University offers the following ONLINE courses. For 

information contact Kathy Stavovy—Bannister at 770-426-

2753. 
 

1. “NUTRITION FOR THE SUBLUXATION COMPLEX” 
2. “PRACTICAL SPINAL EXERCISE” 

 

National University offers the following ONLINE cours-
es. For information contact Jenna Glenn at 1-630-889-

6622. 
 

1. “CERTIFIED INTEGRATIVE HEALTH CARE PRACTITIONER-
INTEGRATIVE GASTROENTEROLOGY” 

2. “LOWER LIMB BIOMECHANICS & ORTHOTIC TREATMENT” 
3. “SAGGITAL PLANE FUNCTIONAL & IT’S RELATIONSHIP TO 

CHRONIC FOOT PAIN” 
4. “TISSUE STRESS MODEL & ORTHOTIC THERAPY” 

 

New York Chiropractic offers the following ONLINE 

courses. For information contact Cynthia Logatto at 516-
796-5923. 

 

1. “FUNCTIONAL NUTRITION” 
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2. “MILITARY ACCESS PROGRAM” 
3. “NUTRITION TO SUPPORT NEURO-INFLAMMATION” 
 

 

Parker University offers the following ONLINE courses. 

For information contact William Smith at 1-800 266-4723. 
 

1. “BOUNDARIES WITH PATIENTS: CONFIDENTIALITY & SEXUAL 
MISCONDUCT” 

2. “CARING FOR THE HIGH SCHOOL ATHLETE 2019” 
3. “DOCUMENTING, CODING AND RISK MANAGEMENT 2019” 
4. “FAMILY CHIROPRACTIC CARE FIRST” 
5. “FROM THE GROUND UP 2019“ 
6. “HOW SUBLUXATION AFFECTS THE IMMUNE SYSTEM 2019”  
7. “INTRO TO FUNCTIONAL TAPING 2019”  
8. “NUTRITION & SUBLUXATION COMPLEX 2019” 
9. “NUTRITION DURING THE 3 PHASES OF CHIROPRACTIC CARE 

2019” 
10. “NUTRITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR  PATIENTS  WITH 

OSTEOPOROSIS 2019” 
11. “SUPPLEMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR THE ATHLETE 2019”  
12. “THE  LUMBAR   MRI  CLINICAL PRACTICE - SYSTEMATIC 

INTERPRETATION 2019” 
13. “THE MODERN DAY CHIROPRACTOR” 2019 
14. “THE NEUROLOGY OF THE STRSS RESPONSE 2019” 
15. “THE NEW SCIENCE OF CHIROPRACTIC PHILOSOPHY —THE 

POWER  OF HEALING FOODS 2019” 
16. “TODAY’S IMAGING-WHAT IS NORMAL 2019” 
17. “WHEN PHILOSOPHY & MEDICAL NECESSITY COLLIDE 2019” 

 

“Texas   Chiropractic  College   offers   the following  

ONLINE  courses.  For information  contact  Christina Bril-

lante at 613-561-5228. 
 

1. “CONSULTATION, EXAMINATION, DIAGNOSIS & DOCUMEN-
TATION IN THE PRACTICE OF NUTRITION” 

2. “MYK SYSTEM LOWER BODY ONLINE” 
3. “MYK SYSTEM UPPER BODY ONLINE” 
4. “ORTHOPEDIC TESTING“ 

 

The Wise DC offers  the  following  ONLINE  course.    

For information contact   Nicol McFadden at 503-251-
5719. 
 

1. “PEDIATRIC HEALTH CARE” 

Turning Point Logistics offers  the  following  ONLINE  
course.    For information contact   Dr. Angel Tribuno at 

1-770-605-1218. 
 

1. “INTERNATIONAL VERTIBRAL SUBLUXATION SUMMIT—
ONLINE” 

 

University of Bridgeport College of Chiropractic  

offers  the following ONLINE course. For information 
contact Paul Powers, DC at 1-860-463-9003. 
 

1. “Acupuncture 400-461” 
 

University of Western States  offers  the following 
ONLINE  courses. For information contact Ingrid 

Haugaard at 1-503-251-5719. 
 

1. “ANCILLARY DIAGNOSTIC TESTING PROCEDURES” 
2. “CHIROPRACTIC GUIDE TO SYMPTOMS AND DISEASE” 
3. “CHIROPRACTIC SPORTS MEDICINE” 
4. “CURRENT TRENDS IN CHIROPRACTIC PRACTICE HEALTH 

CARE” 
5. “GERIATRIC HEALTH CARE” 
6. “GUIDE TO ACUPUNCTURE & PAIN MAMAGEMENT” 
7. GUIDE TO CONTEMPORARY WEIGHT LOSS & FITNESS” 
8. “PAIN MANAGEMENT” 
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Condolences 
 

Dr. Rachel L. Brunson -Dr. Brunson studied Chiropractic at Palmer 

and received her Alabama license in 1997.   She lived and  

practiced in Enterprise, AL.  
 

The Board and staff send condolences to the family and  

friends of Dr. Brunson. 
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American Chiropractic Association presents   the fol-
lowing course.  For   information   contact   Elaina Ham-

mond at 563-388-5289. 
 

“ACA: 2019 Rehab Symposium” 18 hours March 8-10 in 
Orlando, FL. 

 

Carrick Institute presents the following courses. For 

information contact Rebecca Robillard at 321-868-6464. 
 

“Module 820– Cardiac Functon” 15 hours January 26-27 
in Atlanta, GA. 

“Module 821—Digestion & Reproductive Function” 15 
hours March 9-10 in Atlanta, GA. 

 

Chiropractic Society of Alabama presents the follow-

ing course. For information contact Louis Poe, DC at 205-
967-4444. 
 

“Risk Management/Medical Errors” 12 hours February 9-

10 in Birmingham, AL. 
 

ICPA  presents the  following courses. For information 
contact Siobhan Nield at 610-565-2360. 
 
 

“Family  Nutrition:  Epigenetics  &  Parental Health & 

Nutrition for the Perinatal Period” 12 hours February 9-
10 in Daytona, FL. 

“Neuroimmunology: Patterns of Interference” 12 hours 

February 23-24 in Daytona, FL. 
“Techniques: Thompson & Logan” 12 hours January 12-

13 in Daytona, FL. 
“The Essentials of Chiropractic Care for Children” 12 

hours January 26-27 in Atlanta, GA. 
“The Essentials of Chiropractic Care for Newborns, In-

fants & Toddlers” 12 hours March 16-17 in Atlanta, GA. 
 
 

Life West presents the following courses For information 

contact Lauire Isenberg at 510-780-4500 ext. 2300 
 

“MLX Advance 2019” 8 hours January 17-19 in Orlando, 

FL. 

“Spinal  Correction Workshop” 12 hours March 1-2 in 
Celebration, FL. 

Palmer presents the following courses.  For  information  
contact  Elaiana Hammond at 563-8884-5289. 
 

“Activator Methods Chiropractic Technique: Clinical 

Topics”  12 hours January 26 in Kissimmee, FL. 
“Activator Methods Chiropractic Technique: Extremities” 

12 hours January 25 in Kissimmee, FL. 
“Activator Methods Chiropractic Technique: Fundamen-

tals” 12 hours January 26 in Kissimmee, FL. 
 

Seminars in Chiropractic Research  presents the 
following course.  For  information  contact Marty 

Drybread at 970-663-3716. 
  

“Chiropractic Research: The Year in Review” 16 hours 
February 2-3 in Birmingham, AL.. 

 

Sherman  College  of  Chiropractic  presents  the 

following courses.  For  information  contact  Jillian Kersh 
at 864-578-8770. 
 

“Discover Care Experience” 16 hours January 26-27 in 
Atlanta, GA. 

“Talk About Curing Autism” 14 hours March 22-23 in 

Atlanta, GA. 
 
 

Turning Point Logistics presents the following course. 
For information contact Angel Tribuno at 770-605-1218. 
 

“Revolution PTSD & Chiropractic” 6 hours February 1 in 

Nashville, TN. 
 

University of Bridgeport College of Chiropractic 

presents the following courses.  For  information  contact 
Eileen Herlihy-Santiago at 203-576-4880. 
 

“Mastering Functional Blood Chemistry” 21 hours Feb-

ruary 8-10 in Boca Raton, FL. 
“Perimenopause & Andropause—The Neuroendocrine 

Immunology” 6 hours February 16 in Orlando, FL. 

REINSTATEMENT of LICENSE 
 

If your license went into a suspended status click 
the link below to begin the Reinstatement  
process.  You will be contacted regarding  

additional requirements. 
Reinstatement Application 

https://www.alabamainteractive.org/asbce_reinstatement/welcome.action


Page 7 N E W S L E T T E R  J A N U A R Y  2 0 1 9  

New Faces on the Board 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
Congratulations  to  Dr. Brad Russell  who  now  represents  the  Sixth Congressional District, replacing Dr. Peter 
DeFranco.   
 
Brad was born and raised in Birmingham, Alabama, where he attended Briarwood Presbyterian Church and school. He graduated 
from Mountain Brook High School in 1992 and went on to The Citadel--The Military College of South Carolina where he was 
awarded scholarships for both  academics  and soccer. He  graduated  Cum  Laude  from The Citadel in 1996. Dr. Russell 
completed his Doctorate of Chiropractic  from Logan College of Chiropractic in Chesterfield, Missouri, in 2001.  In  2003 he 
acquired Hug Chiropractic Clinic.  
 

He has since served in every office of the Jefferson County Chiropractic Society and the Alabama State Chiropractic Associa-
tion.  He has served as Alabama's delegate to the American Chiropractic Association since 2008. Among several service 
awards, Dr. Russell has more recently been elected as a Fellow of the International Chiropractic College. He works to improve 
the quality of Chiropractic care nationally and here in Alabama by serving on numerous committees and also works here in 
Alabama  to improve  insurance  coverage  for Alabama's Chiropractic patients by serving on the Blue Cross Blue Shield of 
Alabama Chiropractic Advisory Committee.  
 
While coaching his children's soccer teams, he served a six year term as a board member of the Birmingham United Soccer 
Association. Dr. Russell has three children, Elaine, Emily and Robby. The Russell’s are members of Briarwood Presbyterian 
Church and enjoy traveling to the lake and the beach. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Congratulations  to  Dr.  Kimberly Ogletree.   Dr. Ogletree is  the  newly  elected member to the Board’s African 
American seat replacing Dr. Toya Burton.   
  

It is my  pleasure  to introduce  myself to you. My name is Kimberly Ogletree. I graduated from Sherman College 
located in South Carolina in December 2006. I received my license in October 2007. I have been practicing now for 
about 11 years. 
To give you a little history on myself. I didn’t have a Chiropractic mentor and honestly didn’t know much about the 
profession until a little later in life. I fell in love with this gift from God when my Father began seeing a Chiropractor 
in 1999. After a failed back surgery my father went from a slow gait to being in a wheel chair for years. After not 
much success with Physical Therapy, he decided to give Chiropractic a try and Lord and behold after about a year 
of treatment, he went from a wheel chair to not only walking but driving 18 wheelers for a living! Needless to say, 
my Father became on fire for the profession and lit me up as well! He drove me around to several schools just, so I 
could soak up as much information as possible. Then one day he took me to attend Lyceum at Sherman College 
and the rest is Chiropractic History! 
I am also a proud member of the American Legion Auxiliary where my daughter and I volunteer to help Veteran’s 
and their families. I promise to serve with integrity and a genuine heart for our profession and the community.  
 

 

https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=https-3A__briarwood.org_&d=DwMFAg&c=8K0mnSt5E4j4U_dMGxZxbA&r=UdBw_BwfprZnWXV00apFJGiu06niLSZcnG0i0jiRIdo&m=h934gnaRtX7Q_bHmP5RfhZd9BvnTosrRjlBPLSUqQME&s=JzCW0kgqbhNo-AwSQTOlEbO58_HhWhUowifM57auaDE&e=
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=http-3A__www.ascachiro.org_&d=DwMFAg&c=8K0mnSt5E4j4U_dMGxZxbA&r=UdBw_BwfprZnWXV00apFJGiu06niLSZcnG0i0jiRIdo&m=h934gnaRtX7Q_bHmP5RfhZd9BvnTosrRjlBPLSUqQME&s=hu4a3qVbk2dn3k1CbQxCPNW6i4y_Kafi6SwZJCCDUm8&e=
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=http-3A__www.ascachiro.org_&d=DwMFAg&c=8K0mnSt5E4j4U_dMGxZxbA&r=UdBw_BwfprZnWXV00apFJGiu06niLSZcnG0i0jiRIdo&m=h934gnaRtX7Q_bHmP5RfhZd9BvnTosrRjlBPLSUqQME&s=hu4a3qVbk2dn3k1CbQxCPNW6i4y_Kafi6SwZJCCDUm8&e=
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Congratulations to those licensed since October 2018 State of  
Alabama 

  Chiropractor 

NAME OFFICE CITY 
OFFICE 
STATE OFFICE PHONE E MAIL 

Bishop, Jennifer L DC       JenniferBishopDC@gmail.com 

Bok, Young Ho James DC Birmingham AL (205) 847-5196 youngho.bok@gmail.com 

Emms, Jodi Karel DC       jke309@hotmail.com 

Kent, John H Jr DC Phenix City AL (334) 297-2225  

Lewis, Stephanee Rhea DC       drstephanee@gmail.com 

Parrish, Abbie Lin DC Birmingham AL (205) 847-5196 abbie.parrish15@gmail.com 

Quint, Jeremy Scott DC       drjeremyquint@gmail.com 

Sharkey, Chad A DC        

Shiflet, Tomie Lee DC Muscle Shoals AL (256) 383-5772 tomielee12@hotmail.com 

Wood, Rebecca DC Spanish Fort AL (251) 622-8242  

Woods, Carolyn L DC       drcarolyne@yahoo.com 

 

The following rules were adopted and became effective  

November 19, 2018 

Please become familiar with this rule to avoid future violations.  

Please  hold  the CTRL  key and click the link for the entire rules. 

Current Board Rules 

 

 Rule 190-X-1-.08 VOTING 

Rule 190-X-1.16 DECLARATORY RULINGS 

Rule 190-X-1-.17 ADVISORY OPINION 

Rule 190-X-1.19 CRITERIA FOR APPROVAL OF CONTINUING  

EDUCATION 

Rule 190-X-2-.09 RECORDATION OF LICENSE 

Rule 190-X-2-.17 NON LICENSED CHIROPRACTIC PRACTICE 

OWNERSHIP 

Rule 190-X-4-.07 COSTS  

Rule 190-X-5-.06 SOLICITATION 

Rule 190-X-3-.03 REQUIREMENTS FOR CERTIFICATION TO 

 PERFORMDRY NEEDLING . 

http://www.chiro.alabama.gov/PDF/2016/Rules_With_Changes_Effective_9_16.pdf


 
Board Members 

 

Gregory “Greg” A. Kuhlmann , DC, Member District 1 

John D. Neill, DC, Member District 2 

Brian Wells, DC, Member District 3 

Rodney K. “Kevin” Palmer, DC, Member District 4 

Travis A. “Allan” Lowman, DC, President District 5 

Bradford “Brad” F.  Russell, DC, District 6 

Peter E. Keen, DC, Secretary / Treasurer, District 7  

Kimberly Ogletree African American Member 

Vacant Consumer Member, Preceptor Director, Vice President 

 

ASBCE 
126 Chilton Place 
Clanton, AL 35045 
 

Sheila Bolton 
Executive Director 
 

Administrative Assistants 
Amy Deavers (ext. 226) 
 
Ashley Stewart (ext. 221) 
 
James Ward Board Attorney 
 
Wellness Hotline (ext. 223) 

 
Phone 
(800) 949-5838 
(205) 755-8000 
 
Fax (205) 755-0081 

E-mails 
sheila.bolton@chiro.alabama.gov 

ashley.stewart@chiro.alabama.gov 
amy.deavers@chiro.alabama.gov 

 

2019 State Holidays 
 

The Board Office will be closed on the following: 
  
       

 Robert E. Lee /  

Martin Luther King, Jr.’s Birthday January 21 
   

 George Washington / 

Thomas Jefferson’s Birthday February 18 

 
DATES TO CALENDAR 

 

Board meetings:  
 

Clanton Board Office 
January 18, 2019 

 
 

Board Member Training 
Montgomery 

March 1, 2019 

OUR MISSION 
To regulate and license doctors of chiropractic in order to protect the people 

of Alabama. 

OUR VISION 
To ensure the people of Alabama will receive professional, ethical and  

quality care in utilizing chiropractic services to maximize health benefits. 

OUR VALUES 

Excellence, integrity, communication and ethics. 

mailto:sheila.bolton@chiro.alabama.gov
mailto:debra.darnell@chiro.alabama.gov

